
A meeting of the Board of Directors of the Empire State Plaza Performing Arts Center 
Corporation was held May 21, 2015 at 12 noon in the Hart Theatre Lobby at The Egg 
Performing Arts Center, Empire State Plaza, Albany, NY.   
 

PRESENT: 
Sue Cleary 
Tony Esposito 
John Frederick 
Vincent McArdle 
Maston Sansom 
Jim Sullivan 
 

STAFF: Peter Lesser, Matthew Moross 
 

Minutes: John Frederick made a motion that the minutes of the March 2015 meeting be 
approved as submitted; seconded by Vincent McArdle. Carried unanimously. 
 
Financial Report: Matthew Moross summarized the financial report.  He noted that the 2014-
15 audit had been completed and a draft would be ready for review by the Finance 
Committee in June.. 
 
Convention Center Update:  Sue Cleary noted that The Egg would be represented at the 
Albany Hospitality & Tourism Summit by Peter Lesser on June 9. (Ms. Cleary will be 
representing the Empire State Plaza Convention Center).  The event was expected to include 
an overview of the Capital Complex and its partners for representatives of the tourism 
industry. 
  
Executive Directors Report: Peter Lesser distributed a printed report detailing activities and 
events that had taken place since the last board meeting.  He also briefed the board on the 
following initiatives: 
 
Summer programming: The “Made in the Shade of The Egg” series was scheduled to begin 
on the outdoor stage on June 3rd and continue each Wednesday through August 26.  Indoors, 
June was promising to be a busy month and then would slow down to accommodate the 
renovations to the Hart Theatre planned to begin July 1.  The Ajkun Ballet Theatre would 
again be in residence in the summer with a modified program due to the Hart Theatre project. 
 
-Ticketing System: The Egg is in negotiations with Proctors Theatre to move its box office 
technical operations to their center.  This will not affect The Egg’s presence at the Empire 
State Plaza or on line sales – but would have the potential to more efficiently handle technical 
issues.  It was generally agreed that such a move should continue to be explored and to 
move forward as practical. 
 
-Dance Series: With the number and variety of dance presentations again being reduced due 
to minimal audience interest, The Egg will be combining its series with the University at 
Albany Performing Arts center as a way of offering dance audiences the quantity, quality and 
diversity of offerings they have come to expect – with half of the performances taking place at 
each venue. 
 
-This year’s fund raising event was being planned in conjunction with the Ellen Sinopoli 
Dance Company as it celebrates in 25th anniversary in 2015-16.  An event planned on 
October 4th would honor Ms. Sinopoli and include a dinner, reception and performance. 
 



 -OGS Maintenance Services: The NYS Office of General Services has requested that The 
Egg provide and pay for cleaning services for events scheduled outside of its regular 
schedule and/or for events which may soil the facility that would necessitate more than the 
general cleaning offered as part of the memorandum of understanding between The Egg and 
OGS.  Cleaning services have been procured through the New York State Industries for the 
Disabled, Inc. The rental rate structure will be adjusted in 2016 to accommodate the 
additional costs associated with this change in policy. 
 
-Board of Directors: It was noted that Michael A. Avella, Esq. had been appointed to the 
board by the Minority Leader of the Assembly, replacing Reg Willcocks.  It was also noted 
that Governor appointee Sari O’Connor was awaiting word from the Appointments Office as 
to whether or not her new position at the Palace Theatre was considered a conflict of interest. 
 
-New York State Presenters Network: Peter Lesser had attended the annual meeting of the 
New York State Presenters Network in Mamaroneck as well as that of the NYS Multi-Arts 
Center Coalition in Amsterdam in May.  A joint conference was in the planning stages to take 
place at the Egg in October. 
 
There being no further business, a motion was made to adjourn the meeting. 


